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All Saints' Episcopal Church


282 Bound Line Road P.O. Box 6015




Wolcott, Connecticut 06716

Church Office Telephone: 203-879-2800

e-mail:  allsaintswolcott@att.net
http://www.allsaintswolcott.org

PRIESTLY PERUSINGS

As we enter the “High Holy Days” of our life as Christians, there is nothing more powerful for persons of faith than following in the footsteps of Our Savior Jesus Christ, tracing the final days of his life on this earth, his Passion and Crucifixion, and his glorious Resurrection from the dead. Attached to the end of this newsletter is a little booklet containing an explanation of the Holy Week liturgies and an invitation to participate fully and with abandon in the unique rites which trace the journey of Holy Week and Easter. Please try to put aside as much as you can of your ordinary day-to-day life and enter with us into these singular moments of contemplation and prayer. Your faith will be enlivened, your soul will be filled, your heart will be glad you did, and you will find yourself engaged by the Holy in a new and extremely personal way. May you know in this journey the Peace and the Presence of Christ. 

Faithfully,

Susan+

Donations for Easter Flowers are being invited by the Altar Guild. An insert is included in each Sunday’s bulletin for those who wish to donate in memory or honor of someone, or in thanksgiving. Envelopes for donations are available at the tables near the doors of the church. Deadline for donations is April 13 (Passion/Palm Sunday). 

Walking the Bible concludes with a discussion of the book through Book V on Sunday, May 4 after church. It’s not too late to join the discussion of this great adventure in the Bible and spiritual growth!

SAVE THE DATE - The Way of Jesus: Growing in God’s Mission, the second annual “Spring Training for God’s Mission” in the Episcopal Diocese of Connecticut will take place on May 3, 9 AM – 4 PM at East Catholic High School in Manchester. All Episcopalians in the Diocese are invited to participate in this learning experience. A fee of only $15 per person includes coffee, lunch and materials, as well as workshops on a host of subjects, such as Formation (education), Advocacy, Communication, Stewardship, Evangelism, Vestry Leadership, Property, Worship & Music and more. Online Registration will be available soon.

The 133rd Annual Meeting of the Episcopal Church Women of Connecticut will take place Thursday, May 1, beginning at 9 AM at The Aqua Turf, Plantsville. The Guest Speaker is The Rt. Rev. Michael B. Curry, Bishop of North Carolina, who is an engaging and dynamic speaker. Cost of Reserved seating  (including lunch) is only $20.00 per person. Baby sitting is available, but a reservation is required. All info is posted on the bulletin board in the hall. 

Dear Brothers and Sisters of All Saints’,

Did you know that the mission statement of All Saints’ Episcopal Church is vibrantly alive? You, yes every single person, made this possible. Our mission statement is located in the hall and in the kitchen. Check it out. 

We are a fellowship of Christians, young and old alike, who come together in faith to worship, share, our beliefs and support one another. We have been called by God to share Christ with each other and our community as we celebrate the gift of eternal life.

“We are a fellowship of Christians, young and old alike”, have you taken in the view of all of us who gather. I can see from up at the altar the diversity of ages.

“Who come together in faith to worship, share, our beliefs and support one another.” Besides Sunday morning worship, baptisms and funerals many of you attended the play that the Borzellino family participated in, the outreach mission of the Dobensky family, Girl Scout cookies from the Lombardi family, Jackie Pineau trip to the holy lands, and the prayer tree for family and friends. The list is extensive with blessings and miracles over flowing

“We have been called by God to share Christ with each other.” We participate in bible studies, book discussions, remember The Bible and Harry Potter, or the Faith and The Hunger Games that Mother Davidson did with teens and adults? The Veterans luncheon prepared by the youth group which so graciously honored veterans from all the wars and the Souper Bowl fund raiser.

“And our community as we celebrate the gift of eternal life.” There are many events, in which you witness your love and faith of Christ. I think the list is enormous so I will just mention a few. First, the use of Andrews hall for various AA, Al-non and Boy Scout meetings, the Mite boxes and the Thanksgiving Eve service. The Men’s group that has committed the golf tournament funds too many needy students and families in the Wolcott community. The Women’s group with day retreats for women of All Saints’ and the community, the Marilyn Altmeyer Scholarship, Christmas cards to Veterans and Acts4.

I believe, All Saints’ mission statement is a vast and beautiful garden path and it reminds me of how personal our God is to each of us.

Sincerely,

Donna R. Lydem, Senior Warden

Stewardship Note

Teach me Father, when I pray, not to ask for more

But rather let me give my thanks for what was at my door.

For food and drink, for gentle rain, for sunny skies above.

For home and friends, for peace and joy, but most of all…

FOR LOVE.


Thank you God for the little things that often come our way,

The things we take for granted but don’t mention when we pray,

The unexpected courtesy, the thoughtful, kindly deed,

A hand reached out to help us in time of sudden need – 

Oh make us more aware, dear God, of little daily graces

That come to us with “sweet surprise” from never-dreamed-places.





Helen S. Rice

All Saints’ Womens Group


On 3/29 five women from All Saint’s (plus a friend) participated in the Women’s Global Mission Network Conference that was held at the Cathedral in Hartford.  It was an enjoyable, informative few hours! The day started with a Eucharist service lead by Bishop Laura J Ahrens, followed by an information session on how the start a women’s global mission network group within your parish. A wonderful lunch 

followed with a guest speaker who was the founder of several national and international community partnership organizations that are dedicated to the education and empowerment of girls.  We came away with many thoughts and ideas! Look for more information to follow.

Our next meeting for all women at All Saints is 4/27—right after the service. At our last meeting we discussed several ideas –having a retreat—possibly this Spring and then another in the Fall, doing more help at the Wolcott Food Pantry, looking into Heifer project-specifically to enrich a woman’s life.  Also several woman plan to attend the Episcopal Church Woman Annual Meeting in May at the Aqua Turf.  If you are interested in attending and have not filled out a reservation form, please see Nancy.  

Church School
     The Church School has invited Joe Dunn, a Sunday school teacher at The Church on the Green and founder of Crossroads, an anti-drug use forum in Wolcott, to speak to our students on May 4th.  Mr. Dunn teaches the confirmation class there and will be bringing his students here for the lesson.

They will be joining us for the remainder of the Sunday Service, so please extend a friendly welcome!  Also, if you know of any kids, third grade and above that may find the presentation interesting, let a Sunday School teacher know, so we can extend a personal invitation.  

GOLF TOURNAMENT

The golf committee is currently finalizing plans for the upcoming tournament, to be held on Saturday, May 31 at the Hawk's Landing Country Club in Southington, CT. This will actually be the 15th annual event, which has been very successful in providing charitable outreach to worthy causes. In the past few years, we have linked up with the Wolcott School System to provide aid for students whose families may be in financial need due to economic, illness, or other setbacks.

This year's tournament will see an early start, with a shotgun Tee Off at 8 am. The fee of $135 covers Breakfast, Golf, Cart, Buffet and Awards. Any level of golf ability is welcome as it is a scramble format.  A complete buffet luncheon follows immediately in Hawk's Landing's new banquet hall. Non-golfers are cordially invited at $30 per person to enjoy the buffet, prize awards and raffle. With the early start, the buffet should occur at approximately 1 p.m. followed by a raffle, which will have many valuable prizes. For anyone desiring more information about the tournament, please feel free to see or contact Peter Marcisz or Henry Curtiss

 

Thanks, Peter.

BISHOPS’ 5K  FOR KIDS: 

As you may remember, last year, Red, Peter, Michael and Donna ran in the Bishops 5k to raise money for Camp Washington. Although I have been absent from services, I am still active in other ways. Like this.

I would encourage all of you to take the morning of May 10 off and run. We were all home by 12. I would like to challenge the kids from All Saints to run as a group. This would be really cool. 

I know the ALL Saints community is very involved in many areas of Wolcott. So, once again the best way to get anything done is to ask busy people. 

So, who is going to join us?  Perhaps all the kids from church school?  Hmm? How about a few of us adults, too?

The link to register is 

http://bishops5k.org/
see you all there!

H ∙ O ∙ L ∙ Y  ∙  W ∙ E ∙ E ∙ K 

Dear Friends in Christ,


As we draw near to the conclusion of Lent and beginning of Holy Week, I want to invite you to participate fully and with spiritual abandon in the worship of Almighty God during this time in which we walk with Jesus through his final days on this earth and our souls are able to experience the divine Drama of human redemption as it unfolded in the life, death, and resurrection of Jesus Christ. It is this time that is at the very center of our lives as Christians, the very reason for our worship of God in Jesus Christ over the past two thousand years.
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Sometimes it seems that we do some “strange” things in our worship at this time of year, and the services are often confusing for many, since they are quite different from the usual Sunday liturgies. So I would like to offer some background information about the solemn liturgies of Holy Week, so that you may be a bit more informed about the important days ahead, and so that your Easter celebration and your joy                                                                       may be intensified. I think we 


are all able to be more comfortable and accepting of liturgical actions if we at least know why we are doing such things.

I want Holy Week to be the very special experience for you that it has been for me for many, many years. Holy Week and Easter are part of the same drama. If we are fully to know and experience the joy of the Risen Jesus on Easter then we need to go with him to the Upper Room, the Garden of Gethsemane, to Calvary, and then into Hell. Finally, we are with him in the garden of the Resurrection.             

 It is spiritually and theologically impossible to separate the events of the Passion from those of Easter. Yet, even though the services of Holy week are different, ofttimes strange, sometimes embarrassing, and even a bit too long for many of us, they stand there to place us with Jesus that his life might become ours and our lives his. Our worship invites us to give ourselves to sounds, actions, and rites that we normally would not do.  It invites us to go beyond our comfortable, middle - class, 
Episcopal piety and enter into something much greater than our pride. We are invited to be a part of a DIVINE DOING, that is, God at work in the Church. At the Lord’s Table we are fed and nourished in a Eucharistic foretaste of the Heavenly Banquet, and we celebrate that glorious feast in this seamless garment of liturgy, wrapped about the Paschal mystery of our redemption.

Finally, please let us know of members of the parish family who may be ill or home-bound so that we may bring them their Easter Communion. This is not a burden – it is a great joy to share the Paschal Mystery in the Sacrament. May the Risen Christ live in you, that in his joy your life may be complete.

Faithfully,
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PASSION/PALM SUNDAY
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The Palm Sunday Liturgy has two distinct parts, each with its own tone and feeling. The first part, the Liturgy of the Palms, is a rite of joy and triumph. We recall the Lord’s entry into Jerusalem, when the people greeted him with cries of “Hosanna” (which means “save us”) and waved branches and scattered them in his path. The palms are blessed and distributed to the people. The color of the day is the color for martyrs – red. The Liturgy of the Palms will begin in
Andrews Hall where we will all gather, the palms will be blessed, and the entire congregation will process, singing, into the church, in reenactment of Our Lord’s entry into Jerusalem.

Then the atmosphere changes. We pray that God, “whose Son went not up to joy but first he suffered pain,” may lead us to find that the way of the cross leads to life eternal. The mood has changed. The passion is narrated in dramatic fashion, and the congregation takes their part as the crowd surrounding Jesus at his trial. It is now Holy Week, when in the words of the proper preface for the day, we celebrate Christ who was lifted high upon the Cross, to draw the whole world to himself, for he is the source of eternal salvation.

MAUNDY THURSDAY
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Maundy Thursday is the first of the three sacred (holy) days that constitute the Triduum Sacrum. This year, the Three Days begin at 7 PM on Thursday, April 17. I find it helpful to reflect upon four points as we prepare to worship on this day:

First, a theme of Maundy Thursday is unity. The liturgy is in the evening because it commemorates the evening meal shared by Jesus and his friends. Just as Our Lord and the Apostles gathered in the Upper Room to celebrate together, so do we as the 

Christian family gather in one place at one time to celebrate our unity in Christ. There 
is no greater expression of unity with one another and our unity with God than the Holy Eucharist. Thus, Maundy Thursday celebrates, recalls, and makes present again the Institution of the Eucharist by Our Lord Jesus Christ at the Last Supper.

Second, Jesus gave to his own a new commandment during the Last Supper. That new commandment, the mandatum novum (thus the name Maundy Thursday) is that we love one another as he loves us. How can we do this? Jesus gave us an example of what he meant. Jesus humbled himself and became a servant to wash the feet of the disciples. Some of them did not like this! Many of us are uncomfortable with this action even today. Yet, Jesus told Peter that we must be washed, and even wash each others’ feet as a sign of our love and humility toward each other and God. Those who wish may come forward to have their feet washed. (Tip for those who do: it’s a good idea to wear sandals or easily-removable socks.)

Third, it was the night of his Last Supper that Jesus was arrested in the garden of Gethsemane. At the conclusion of the Eucharistic worship the Altar and Sanctuary are stripped bare, and the sacramental Real Presence of Christ is removed to the Sacristy, where it is reserved for Communion on Good Friday. Fourth, the final stripping of the altar begins the Greater Silence of the Church. The liturgy ends abruptly – since, in fact, it is not an ending, but a pause, as we await the celebration of Good Friday.

We ask that you leave the church and the grounds in silence as you ponder in your heart this wondrous love offered for us.        
GOOD FRIDAY
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Friday in Holy Week is called “Good” Friday for on this day of Our Lord’s crucifixion and death salvation came into the world. Our worship reflects a paradoxical mood of penitence and sadness, mingled with exultation as we reflect on this wondrous Mystery. You are reminded that the Good Friday offering each year is sent to Jerusalem, to sustain the ministry of the Church in the Holy Land.

The GOOD FRIDAY LITURGY begins at 7 PM on April 18. It is the continuation of the Liturgy that began last evening and that will not end until the first Eucharist of Easter on Saturday night. At the beginning of this part of the service, the church is bare, and the ministers enter in silence. Silence begins the Liturgy of the word, which concludes with a dramatic reading of the Passion according to John. After a brief sermon, the liturgy continues with the prayers of the people in a slightly different form. The Solemn Collects of Good Friday are perhaps the most ancient form of the intercessions which we have available. There are five “blocks” of prayers: for the Church, for the world and those in authority, for the suffering, and for the mission of the Church. In each section, the Intercessor bids the prayers, a silence follows, and the Celebrant offers an appropriate Collect which sums up the intercessions.

The Veneration of the Cross follows. A wooden cross is carried into the church and elevated three times, with the acclamation “This is the wood of the Cross, on which hung the Savior of the world.” The cross is elevated at the same places where the Paschal Candle will be elevated at the Easter Vigil (at the Cathedral), reminding us that the Passion and the Resurrection of Christ are part of the same saving event. The priest and people now venerate the cross in ways which may be significant to them. In some places, it is customary for people to come forward, kneel at the foot of the cross, and kiss it or simply say a prayer before it (this is not a required devotion, but it is spiritually powerful to go to the cross and kneel before the crucified Lord); others may wish to simply remain kneeling in their place and gaze upon the cross in prayer.

Finally, Holy Communion is offered from the Sacrament consecrated and reserved on Maundy Thursday. 

The Tabernacle is empty, the Sanctuary Lamp extinguished, and the church is left desolate. It feels sort of like the soul without Christ. This is a sad action, a draining experience. We don’t like to see God’s altar desolate, but such was the world and such is the soul without the living Christ.

Following the Good Friday Liturgy there is time to remain and offer our own silent prayers. This segment of the Triduum Liturgy again ends somewhat abruptly, because it is not really over. We pause for awhile before moving forward in this dramatic reenactment of the drama of our redemption.
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THE FEAST OF THE RESURRECTION
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EASTER DAY


Easter Day (April 20 this year) is much like a usual Sunday, but with the restoration of alleluias and the Gloria in Excelsis, sung while ringing bells.

 
The Baptismal Font will be open in the central aisle, and filled with Holy Water during all of Eastertide, so that those who wish to may bless themselves with that water on their way in and out of church, as a reminder of the death and resurrection that we share in and with Jesus Christ in Baptism.


There will be no coffee hour on Easter Day, so that families may continue the festivities in their own ways.

If you are aware of parishioners who are homebound or hospitalized, please let us know, so that Easter Communion may be taken to them at home. This is not a burden, it is a joyful part of the ministry of the Church.


PLEASE REMEMBER TO BRING A BELL TO RING DURING THE GLORIA IN EXCELSIS!


May all fifty days of Easter be for you a glorious celebration of the Risen Lord!
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HOLY WEEK AND EASTER SERVICES

AT ALL SAINTS’


April 13, Passion/Palm Sunday


begins 9:30 AM in Andrews Hall

                      April 17, Maundy Thursday

6:00 PM        Soup Supper, Andrews Hall



        Holy Eucharist, Foot Washing



         and Stripping of  the Altar


         April 18, Good Friday
 7:00 PM       Good Friday Liturgy,   

                      Including the Solemn 

                      Collects, Veneration of the 

                      Cross and Communion from

                       the Reserved Sacrament


         April 20, Easter Day

9:30 AM      Festival Holy Eucharist and 
                     Resurrection of the Allelulia
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